
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE JUNE16, 2003 

OUTDOOR EDUCATION CENTRE / VAUGHAN NATURE CAMPS 

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Community Services, in consultation with the Executive Director of 
Buildings, Facilities and Parks recommends: 

1. That staff be directed by Council to pursue and finalize a joint use agreement with the 
York Region District School Board for use of the Maple Nature Reserve and Carpenter’s 
Building as an outdoor education center; and, 

 
2. That staff be directed to proceed with retaining an Architectural Consultant to prepare 

plans for the Carpenter’s Building renovation that will serve as the outdoor education 
center and the City of Vaughan Nature camps. 

Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to obtain approval by the Committee and Council to proceed with 
pursuing and finalizing a joint use agreement with the York Region District School Board for use 
of the Maple Nature Reserve and Carpenter’s Building as an outdoor education center.  

Background - Analysis and Options 

In June of 2000 the City of Vaughan approved the Maple Valley Parks and Open Space Strategy 
known as the Maple Valley Plan.  This plan integrated the Parks and Open Space planning for 
the entire Keele Valley area including the former MNR lands on the east side of Dufferin Street.  
The former MNR lands were acquired by the City for the purposes of conservation and recreation 
uses in 1997. 

 
Included in the Maple Valley Plan were specific recommendations for the MNR lands and that the 
lands ‘be retained as a natural area and designated as a passive park within the City’s park 
system.”  The primary activities envisaged were those related to: 
 

• Ecological Restoration and Educational Benefits 
• Recreation Programming 
• Civic Administration 
• Land Stewardship and Resource Management 
• Community Uses and Passive Park 
• Trail Development 

 
 

Community consultation was undertaken in the form of stakeholder meetings.  The stakeholders 
included ratepayer representatives, environmental groups, conservation groups and other 
interested persons.  Four meetings were held on May 22nd, July 9th and September 24th  of 2002 
and May12, 2003.  In addition agencies were consulted, including the TRCA and Don Council, 
York Region District School Board and the York Region Separate School Board. 

 
Of note was the interest the York Region District School Board showed for partnering with the 
City to utilize the site for outdoor education.   
 
Several meetings have been held with the York Region District School Board to review their 
interest in utilizing the Maple Nature Reserve and the Carpenter’s Building as an outdoor 
education center. It is the Board’s intent to utilize this outdoor education center from September 1 



 

 

to June 30 for a ten year period commencing in October of this year. The Board estimates that a 
maximum of 40 children would attend the site at one time. The City will continue to utilize the 
Maple Nature Reserve for its summer day camps and recreation programs from July 1 to August 
31 and during both the Christmas and March breaks. 
 
The York Region District School Board’s intended use of the entire two floors of the Carpenter’s 
Building will require that the structure be renovated so that it meets current building code 
standards. A study undertaken by Buildings and Facilities identifies that the required renovations 
must include the addition of one washroom, structural support for the second floor, improvements 
to the exit staircase from the second floor, and installation of drywall throughout the entire first 
floor based on the York Region District School Board’s intended use of the building. 
 
In order to complete the required renovations an Architectural Consultant must be retained to 
prepare drawings and specifications for the renovation of the Carpenter’s Building. The York 
Region District School Board will contribute 9/12ths of the consulting fee costs and the City of 
Vaughan will contribute 3/12ths of the total capital renovation costs, which are estimated to be 
approximately $15,000.00 (City of Vaughan share is approximately $3,750.00). 2003 capital funds 
are available to secure this consultant. 
 
Capital expenditures for the renovation to the Carpenter’s Building will be cost shared by the York 
Region District School Board and the City of Vaughan. The York Region District School Board will 
contribute 9/12ths of the total capital renovation costs and the City of Vaughan will contribute 
3/12ths of the total capital renovation costs, which are estimated to be approximately $180,000.00 
(City of Vaughan share is approximately $45,000.00). A funding source has yet to be identified to 
pay for the City of Vaughan’s share of the renovation costs. The York Region District School 
Board is currently finalizing approvals of their share of the required capital funds for the 
renovation of the Carpenter’s Building.  
 
Conclusion 

 
Approval by Council will allow staff to pursue and finalize a joint use agreement with the York 
Region District School Board for use of the Maple Nature Reserve as an outdoor education 
center. 
 
Approval by Council to retain an Architectural Consultant to undertake the preparation of 
drawings and specifications for the Carpenter’s Building will facilitate renovations required to 
stage York Region District School Board outdoor educational programs and City of Vaughan 
summer nature camps.   

Attachments 

None 

Report prepared by: 

Paul Gardner, Manager, Parks Development 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 
G. Doris Haas 
Commissioner of Community Services 
 


